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Minutes

The annual meeting was held at the Marriott Plaza Hotel in San Antonio, TX, November 4 through 5, 2006.  The meeting began at 2:15 p.m. on Saturday, November 4, and recessed at 5:55 p.m.; it resumed again at 8:40 on November 5.

Minutes from the 2005 meeting were discussed and no revisions were suggested.  Cynthia Jasper moved and Sharron Lennon seconded approval of the minutes.  Vote to approve was unanimous.

The membership contact list was updated.  Invitation and interest of new members was discussed.  Marilyn DeLong mentioned that some projects have a formal process for adding new members.  We asked that it remain easy to join and asked that the Administrative Advisor inform NCCC-65 membership by e-mail when individuals and universities ask to become part of the project.

Election for a new secretary commenced.  Cynthia Jasper nominated Melody Lehew for secretary, beginning her two-year term in October 2007.  Sharron Lennon seconded the nomination.  All were in favor.  Sharron Lennon will become Chair in 2007 and Mary Lynn Damhorst will become Vice-Chair.

The proposal for renewal of NCCC-65 for 2006-2011 was approved.  The previous NCCC-65 Project closed in October.  We need to submit an accomplishment report for 2005-2006.  Members were asked to send Jana Hawley lists of relevant publications, presentations, and dissertations/theses by November 18th.  Jana Hawley will be asked to send out a reminder.

Reports:

2005 USDA Grant Workshop Follow-Up.   We had planned to survey the November 2005 USDA grant workshop participants about their pursuit of grants about a year after the workshop to assess impact of the workshop.  We will send the survey out in January of 2007.  We already have a survey format that we have used after previous NCCC-65 sponsored workshops.  In the survey we will ask if they have submitted proposals to USDA or are preparing to or thinking about it.  Mary Lynn Damhorst will initiate that survey.

ESRAB Meeting.  Sharron Lennon reported on the annual meeting of Educators for Social Responsible Apparel Businesses that took place Friday, November 3 in San Antonio.  After reviewing the past four years of the organization, Marsha Dickson asked for more organizational structure and more follow through.  Marsha was given the formal title of President.   A fluid committee structure was developed to report to Marsha and to post information on an emerging ESRAB website.  The minutes of that meeting will be distributed to NCCC-65 members.  (Sharron Lennon will ask Marsha Dickson to have those forwarded.)  Committees that were created related to body image issues and the apparel industry, socially responsible curriculum, ESRAB outreach, and publications.

Administrative Advisor Report--Marilyn DeLong.  Recently passed and forwarded for federal approval was Create 21, a strategic plan to get more money for Experiment Stations by splitting federal Hatch funding between base funding (to be 60% of Hatch) and funding for competitive grants (40%).  Already, several larger universities have administrators who give Hatch funds to projects with competitive advantage.  The new funding plan probably will not affect the funds for travel to annual meetings.  There may now be money at many of our universities for multi-state projects. 

Daryl Lund will retire as Director of CSREES North Central Region at the end of the year.

Among new Land Grant priorities, bio energy is exceedingly strong.  Projects related to bio energy will be the first in the queue for competitive funding.  "Strengthening communities" is not a category among priorities anymore.  Nancy Miller added that grant proposals integrating education and outreach with research are favored.

Director Lund wants to identify programs from which faculty received funding.  He requests that we send information on grants we receive that are not related to CSREES.  At the federal level it is important to demonstrate that CSREES scientists cooperate with other agencies.  Let your Experiment Station Director know about these connections and send that information to Jana Hawley.

NRI Grant for a Data Sharing Conference.   Nancy Miller shared the call for the spring 2007 data sharing conference: Building Research Collaborations to Enhance Rural Economic Development.  The USDA NRI funding for this conference is $10,000.    The conference will be held April 26-29, 2007, at the Embassy Suites hotel in Kansas City.  Conference coordinators were Nancy Miller (University of Nebraska), Linda Niehm (Iowa State University), Barbara Frazier (Western Michigan State), Leslie Stoel (Ohio State University), Patricia Warrington (Texas Christian University), and Rita Kean (University of Nebraska).

Participants will present their data bases and examine overlaps and existing holes in knowledge about rural economic development,  Then economist Mark Drabenstott will work with the panel to brainstorm about stimulation of new research, creation of journal publications from combined data sets and new collaborative grant proposals, and development of outreach programs that will help small, rural businesses and communities.  Miller thought that the next phases of research may be more intentionally multi-method with efforts to get larger regional pictures rather than focus on only community-level data.

The suggestion was made to add NC222 longitudinal data to the conference.  Marilyn DeLong suggested that the group look into Tracking Changes, a University of Minnesota Family and Social Sciences effort to track research efforts and data bases.  

ITAA Session on Setting Research Agendas.  A special topic session was coordinated by NCCC-65 for the annual meeting of the International Textile and Apparel Association special topics session.  The session, held November 3rd at the San Antonio meeting, assembled interested ITAA participants into brainstorming sub-groups to discuss research needs, priorities, and directions related to:  (1) technology and its impact on consumer/retailer/producer actions in the marketplace, (2) society's impact on consumer demand for goods and services to improve human well-being, and (3) economic linkages among consumers, retailers, and producers to enhance community development.   

The attendance list included 29 people from the United States, Australia, South Africa, and Korea, with one additional business card of an interested person.  Participants recorded their names and e-mails so that the session organizers (Laura Jolly and Sharron Lennon) can e-mail initial brainstorming ideas to the participants and create a listserv for further interaction.

Laura Jolly asked about what can we do to promote more action from this session?    Suggestions included creation of a listserv, wiki, or chat room for long-term sharing of ideas.  Sharron Lennon will author an ITAA Newsletter article to summarize the session and get the information out to people who could not attend the session.  The lists of ideas created by the brainstorming groups would be sent back to group leaders to summarize; summaries should be sent to Laura Jolly by November 18.  By December 2, NCCC65 members should react to the summaries, and afterwards the summaries will be sent out to all participants in the session.   Finally, Sharron Lennon will craft the article about the session for the ITAA Newsletter.

Marilyn DeLong asked if we could come up with possibly three connecting ideas; the brainstorming ideas were very interconnected across the three groups.  Mary Lynn Damhorst asked if NCCC65 members should work further on making connections before submitting the newsletter article. Nancy Miller has a matrix idea for examining interconnections.  We could include the listserv of contributors in making connections to see if they have anything to add before reporting the session in the Newsletter.

We might move toward creation of a forum that includes both researchers and practitioners.  Nancy Miller hoped that there would be ongoing brainstorming of research areas.  Melody Lehew suggested that there might be efforts to acquire grants that establish networks of scientists to develop projects; one of the federal agencies may offer such grants.  We could also share the findings with the American Collegiate Retailing Association (ACRA) and the American Association of Family and Consumer Sciences  (AAFCS).  The article could also be sent to the NASULGC distribution person.  Marilyn DeLong wants us to look at what we can do to advance research and grant sources in these areas and try to create synergies to get projects going.

Melody Lehew asked if we should track participants to see if they went forward with any of these ideas.  Nancy Miller asked if we would have a related session next year at ITAA.  

Proposals for NCCC65 Activities for Next Two Years:

ITAA Workshop.  Sharron Lennon, Nancy Miller, and Minjeong Kim will draft a proposal (due in February 2007) for an ITAA Pre- or Post-conference Workshop on how to go from one of our research priorities to a concept paper to a grant proposal.  Participants will be asked to check our web page for priorities identified in the 2006 special session, submit a concept paper related to at least one of the priorities, and suggest an appropriate funding agency for research related to the concept.  The papers must fit NCCC65 identified priorities and should move toward understanding of an "on-the-edge" theme that needs pioneering research.  Participants will work with workshop moderators to sharpen the concept papers and move them to grant proposal development.  We will need to develop a code of ethics about use of other participants’ ideas.  Specific invitations will be sent to past participants in our workshops and special sessions.  

The proposal will limit the workshop to a maximum of 30 participants.  We will use the small amount of money (about $80) left over from the Snowbird conferences in the 1990s to defray some costs.   We will need breakout tables for small group interactions.

[The meeting ended at 5:55 p.m. on Saturday and resumed Sunday morning at 8:40 a.m.]

Plans Beyond 2007:

Marilyn DeLong reminded us that she attended the 1890s Universities meeting at NASULGC to see if there is anyone who will collaborate on research or join NCCC65.  She made several inquiries to find ways to include more ethnic minority scientists in research.  Holly worked with Doze Butler at Southern University to explore possibilities.  Unfortunately, due to faculty overloads, it is not a good time for SU to expand into research activities.

Nancy Miller asked if we should develop workshops to increase research sophistication of scholars in our field.  She suggested a workshop with John Creswell, in Educational Psychology at University of Nebraska.  He is famous for his book on mixed methods approaches to research combining qualitative and quantitative methods.  Nancy will find out what he charges to run a half-day workshop.  We might plan the workshop for the 2008 ITAA meeting.  In the workshop he might look at proposals for mixed methods research and work with the researchers to improve the proposals.  Creswell is retiring soon, so we may want to talk with Vickie Plano Clark who is taking over the center as he retires.  

Mary Lynn Damhorst suggested that many of our scientists are increasingly using structural equation modeling.  We might consider a workshop with Kenneth A. Bollen
 at the University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill, or with the two people who created LISREL.  Damhorst suggested Fred Lorenz at Iowa State University for a whole or half day workshop, probably with scientists who already have a basic knowledge of SEM.   They could bring problems and questions for Fred to discuss to increase sophistication in working with the statistical method.

It is possible that we could propose both workshops in one year.

The discussion led to consideration of Objective 2a, to conduct an inventory of research skills among members of NCCC65 and ITAA.  We would eventually need to build a website that listed research expertise in the field.  Researchers would then have an idea of others to contact when they need advice on a method or topic or want to explore possible collaborations.

We might also need to know what people want help on.  Such an inventory could guide NCCC65 session planning.  We could also plan to discuss a topic ourselves as a group when we meet.

In relation to Objective 3, we might find practitioners in the area where we meet annually to speak to us about what they need or can offer our field.  We could work with Jana Hawley, Diane Vigna, or Sherri Gearing to translate research into deliverable Extension materials.

Melody Lehew made the suggestion that we sponsor a special conference session on sexism and sexual harassment in the apparel industry, to which we invite industry representatives.  Or NCCC65 as a group could work on publication of review articles.  Cynthia Jasper, Laura Jolly, and Sharron Lennon were interested in such collaboration.  A first paper might have a rural retailing focus and could relate to the upcoming NRI conference.  Melody Lehew was interested in the topic of sustainability and may link up with Jana Hawley and Nancy Miller.

Reports on University Research and Significant Programs:

The secretary asked that write-ups of reports be sent to her by December 1.

University of 
Delaware:  Sharron Lennon reported that the Fashion and Apparel Studies Department is located in the College of Human Services, Education, and Public Policy. Two new faculty members joined the newly “unmerged” department in August 2006.  The Fashion and Apparel Studies Department just approved 11 new 1-hour graduate courses in Socially Responsible and Sustainable Apparel Business.  Each class lasts for 5 weeks and will be offered online in conjunction with Colorado State University and Cornell University. Students can earn a graduate certificate in either a labor or an environment track.  The courses and graduate certificate will be available starting Fall 2007.  The department is also developing a full graduate program and is planning to recruit students next school year to begin in Fall of 2008. The University is in the midst of assessment and will build that into graduate courses.  

The department is sponsoring a “Fashioning Social Responsibility” lecture series. Speakers include: Menbere Alemayehu, Memby’s Designs (The challenges and opportunities of running a socially responsible design business in Ethiopia); Jill Dumain, Patagonia (Patagonia’s journey toward environmental sustainability); and Harriet Hentges, Wal-Mart (Can Wal-Mart become a leader in sustainability?). Also see attached flyer for more information. 

Several faculty in the department (Kim, Kallal, Dickson, Lennon) are working on a Business International Education grant to be submitted in November.  Ongoing research in the department aligns with NCCC65 themes include: work on counterfeiting, body image, and materialism.
Iowa State University:  Mary Lynn Damhorst reported that Iowa State has a new Provost, Elizabeth Hoffman, who will take office in January.  The College of Human Sciences is in its second year; it combines departments of Food Science and Human Nutrition, Health and Human Performance, Human Development and Family Studies, Curriculum and Instruction, Education Leadership and Policy Studies, and Apparel, Educational Studies, and Hospitality Management (AESHM).  The latter department has a new functional apparel expert on the faculty and is, by the end of the semester, interviewing candidates for faculty positions in hotel, restaurant management and in merchandising.  Search for a second position in the textiles and clothing area will commence soon, and the department chair search is underway.  Grace Kunz, emeritus associate professor of Textiles and Clothing, is the interim department chair.

The university will commence with implementation of a new budget model in fall of 2007 that includes college responsibility for yearly payment of all square feet of space occupied by the colleges.  New course structures and aggressive grant application are emerging as a response to the budget plans.  The newly remodeling Morrill Hall Center for Visual Learning in Textiles and Clothing, which will house the historic and anthropological clothing and textile collection and conservation lab, is seeking status as a university museum, in part due to the new budget model.  The center will open in April of 2007.  Over $1.5 million in public donations have been granted to the facility and funding proposals have been submitted to the National Endowment for the Humanities and other organizations.
Some of the other textiles and clothing program funding initiatives include an interdisciplinary USDA Challenge Grant for development of course activities related to Mainstreet Iowa and rural small business consulting (Niehm, Fiore, Jeong, Oh, and Hausafus) and a Leopold Center funded study of economic viability of natural dye plant production (Kadolph).  New faculty member Elena Karpova has funding to develop an international instructional chat room that will engage students in discussions of global issues in industry.  Instructors in contact for this course development are in countries such as India, Hong Kong, Taiwan, Australia, South Africa, Korea, and Russia.  Grant application for interdisciplinary research and course resource development to reduce negative stereotypes about obese persons and encourage healthy eating and exercise behaviors is underway.   
Kansas State University: Melody Lehew reported that the College of Human Ecology will be interviewing candidates for the dean’s position in December 2006; started fund raising activities for new additions to the college building; and is considering pursuing LEED certification (green building status).

The Department of Apparel, Textiles, and Interior Design formalized sustainability specialization within the mission and throughout the programs; hired three new assistant professors (two in Apparel and Textiles and one in Interior Design); and is searching for suitable candidates for our open department head position.  Two Apparel and Textile faculty received partial AES appointments to support research on sustainability within the textile and apparel channel of distribution.  The department established an annual organic fashion student competition (in collaboration with New York fashion designers) with completed projects displayed in a gallery exhibition.
University of Minnesota:  Karen LaBat reported that the new College of Design was introduced on July 1, 2006.  The college is formed from programs in Clothing Design, Retail Merchandising, Graphic Design, Interior Design, Housing Studies, Landscape Architecture and Architecture. The college was formed from units formerly in the College of Human Ecology and the College of Architecture and Landscape Architecture. At the current time the college is housed in two buildings on two campuses; McNeal Hall on St. Paul campus and Rapson Hall on Minneapolis campus.  The dean of the college, Dr. Tom Fisher, has offices on both campuses.  Faculty from all units started working together 9 years ago under the umbrella of the Design Initiative through which they explored common interests revolving around design. In 2005 a task force was formed to propose the initial structure for the new college. Karen LaBat served on the 10-member task force. Marilyn DeLong is Associate Dean for Research and Outreach for the new College of Design.  The college structure provides exciting opportunities for collaborative research and interest groups are forming to take advantage of new synergies.  Administration is invested in continuing the strengths of the two undergraduate programs in Clothing Design and Retail Merchandising and in providing support for related research programs. The college initiated a search for two tenure-track positions in Retail Merchandising with the goal of hiring one person at an advanced level and one position at the assistant professor level.  Research related to NCCC-65 are projects conducted in the Human Dimensioning Laboratory focusing on developing wearable products and a “First Impressions” research/outreach program addressing needs of rural retailers in Minnesota.

University of Nebraska-Lincoln:  Nancy Miller reported that as the newest college on the UNL campus, the College of Education and Human Sciences is guided by shared values including working together to positively impact the lives of individuals, families, schools, and communities.  The college enrolls one fourth of all graduate students at UNL and offers on-campus programs as well as distance education.  One-hundred percent of CEHS undergraduate students complete a practicum, internship or field experience for their degree.

The Department of Textiles, Clothing and Design offers degrees in merchandising, textiles and apparel design, and textile science. All merchandising students receive a minor in marketing from the College of Business.  New to the TCD department in 2006 is a Professional Advisory Council.  This council includes regional and national global purchasing agents, textile product development specialist, designers, manufacturer sales representatives, product data management specialist, and community development experts.  Our teaching and research directions will benefit from the exchange.

CEHS partners with the Institute of Agriculture and Natural Resources to conduct federally mandated research through the UNL Agriculture Research Division.  Program themes from the 2006-2008 strategic plan include:  Economically viable and sustainable food and biomass systems, quality environment and effective natural resource management, viable communities and appropriate quality of life for individuals and families.

Oregon State University:  Minjeong Kim reported that the department of Design and Human Environment (DHE) at Oregon State University is housed within the college of Health and Human Sciences. In our college, there are four academic departments (Design and Human Environment, Human Development and Family Sciences, Nutrition & Exercise Sciences, and Public Health) and the extension office of Family and Community Development. In the DHE department, there are four majors: Apparel Design, Interior Design, Housing Studies, and Merchandising Management. The mission of the DHE department is “To enhance individuals’ health and daily lives as affected by the design, production, distribution, and use of textiles, apparel, and residential and commercial environments.”
For the last several years, our college has experienced strong growth in student enrollments and our department has been one of the fastest growing departments in our college. Currently we have more than 600 undergraduate and 21 graduate students. In addition to the growth in student enrollment, our department has rapidly grown in terms of the number of faculty members. Currently there are 15 faculty members in the department and almost half of them are new positions created in the last 3 years. In terms of accomplishments, the number of internal and external grants has doubled in the past year, the department has increased industry consultation, our students continue to win regional and national design competitions, and international experiences of faculty and students have increased.  Our department has two signature scholarships areas: functional design and consumer behavior.  More research collaboration and support have been made to the signature scholarship areas.
A number of faculty members in the department have been involved with two university-wide initiatives – the Center for Healthy Aging and the Sustainable Rural Communities Initiatives. Dr. Kathy Mullet in Apparel Design and Dr. Hsiou-Lien Chen in Textiles are collaborating on a project aligned with the college’s Center for Healthy Aging initiative. For their research a thermal manikin, one of only four in the country on a university campus, was purchased last year.  Development of a new Textile Testing Laboratory is also underway.  Dr. Minjeong Kim in Merchandising Management is a new faculty fellow of the Sustainable Rural Communities Initiative and is currently working on a project related to rural retailing.  An interior design faculty member, Ms. Carol Caughy, has been involved with sustainable design.  Dr. Leslie Burns in Merchandising Management has been involved with a research project about counterfeit products in Asia. 
There has been a growing emphasis on promoting undergraduate student research and scholarship and increasing international experiences for both faculty and students.  A number of incentives have been offered to engage undergraduate students in faculty research projects within our college. For international experience, some of our faculty members visited and taught students at Fu Jen University in Taiwan, and students and faculties from Fu Jen university came to Oregon State University and participated in our classes.  An increasing number of study tours, including a Europe Study Tour and an Ecuador Study Tour, have been offered to our students, and a growing number of students have participated in these programs.       
South Dakota State University:  Jane Hegland reported that SDSU Research & Significant Program Initiatives include: 1) Aging and health issues, 2) obesity, especially in children, 3) professional development of students, 4) entrepreneurship, 5) rural economic development, 6) sustainability, particularly in interior design, 7) National Children’s Study (NSF grant), and 8) the Sun Grant .

University of Tennessee:  Laura Jolly reported that the University of Tennessee has a new Provost, Robert Holub, who took office in July.  University initiatives include "Ready for the World: The International and Intercultural Awareness Initiative" which is part of a long-range plan to transform the campus into a culture of diversity that best prepares students for working and competing in the 21st century and the Student Success Center aimed at improving student access to resources needed to promote student learning and academic success. Also, the university has embarked on a major fund raising campaign. 

The Department of Retail, Hospitality, and Tourism Management has several program and research initiatives.  Faculty developed a certificate program, the Certified Tennessee Tourism Professional (CTTP) for the Tennessee Tourism Roundtable and presented training seminars for tourism and economic development professionals in Tennessee.  The training included a session on tourist shoppers and retail strategy. A 3-year USDA Challenge Grant focused on developing web-based modules for teaching concepts related to managing customer service is in its final year.  International activities included a study tour to Poland and London to compare established retail markets with an emerging free market economy. Faculty research includes projects on mobile and e-commerce, experiential retailing, developing international retail managers, shopping center strategy and analysis, and customer service satisfaction and analysis.  Emerging projects are focused on partnerships with community colleges in Tennessee to increase access to retail education and research linkages with Tennessee based companies. 
Texas A&M University-Kingsville: Kathleen Rees reported that the College of Agriculture and Human Sciences has been renamed the College of Agriculture, Natural Resources and Human Sciences. The college is comprised of three academic departments: Agronomy and Resource Sciences, Animal and Wildlife Sciences and Human Sciences. The college also contains four special units: the Caesar Kleberg Wildlife Institute, Citrus Center Weslaco, King Ranch Institute for Ranch Management and Marc Cisneros Center for Young Children.  The College is the southern-most comprehensive college of agriculture in the continental United States. 

Sixty-five percent of the students at the university are Hispanic. The university is a designated border institution.  In May 2006, Hispanic Outlook in Higher Education magazine ranked Texas A&M University-Kingsville 5th among the top 100 institutions for Hispanics in terms of number of undergraduate degrees awarded in agriculture. In September 2006, Texas A&M University-Kingsville was included among the nation’s top 100 universities as ranked by Washington Monthly magazine. Criteria for the ranking included the manner in which a university fosters social mobility, encourages scientific and humanistic research, and promotes of an ethic of national service.  

Most faculty within the College of Agriculture, Natural Resources and Human Sciences have a split appointment between teaching and research. College research expenditures were $6.5 million in 2005, and agricultural sciences research expenditures per FTE were approximately $180,000. 

During the past year all undergraduate programs were reviewed and many revised in order to comply with a state recommendation/mandate designed to limit baccalaureate degree requirements to 120 hours and improve time to degree. Several programs in Human Sciences, due to accreditation requirements, will continue to exceed 120 hours. The fashion and interiors merchandising program was revised to include a business minor; this received university approval and became effective in fall 2006.  

Searches continue for Dean of the College of Agriculture, Natural Resources and Human Sciences, as well as department chairs for both Animal and Wildlife Sciences and Human Sciences departments. 
University of Wisconsin – Madison: Cynthia Jasper reported that the Department of Consumer Science at The University of Wisconsin-Madison is seeking qualified candidates for two tenure-track faculty positions in the Consumer Behavior/Retailing area. Positions are available at the Assistant/Associate or Full Professor level. Qualifications include a doctorate in Consumer Behavior, Retailing/Merchandising, Marketing or related field. The Department of Consumer Science is seeking outstanding scholars who can provide leadership for a dynamic consumer behavior/ retailing program that includes a Center for Retailing Excellence with a recently hired director. Responsibilities include maintaining a strong research program; competing for extramural funding; teaching, and mentoring graduate and undergraduate students. She also noted that graduates of the program hold executive-level positions in a number of leading national retailing companies. 

Cynthia Jasper also reported that the retailing program at the University of Wisconsin was recently reviewed.  The review committee was led by co-chairs Sharon Scanlan, a retired Senior Vice President of Sears Holdings, and Jen Klise, the Group Manager Strategic Alliances and New Business Development for Target Corporation. Outcomes of the review included continued support of the Retailing internship program.  The long-term outcomes included creating a Retail Advisory Board and reinvigorating the existing Center for Retailing Excellence.

Meeting Next Year:

The next meeting will be held November 10 and 11 after the ITAA annual meeting in Los Angeles.  Permission to meet outside the North Central Region needs to be acquired. 

The meeting adjourned at 11:30 a.m.   


�I believe that Bollen is at one of the NC State schools, maybe Chapel Hill??





